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Eric’s name might ring a bell with
friends of NH Audubon – where he
has served in various capacities 

during the last eight years, most recently as
Vice President of Development – or with
readers of his acclaimed birding column in
The Monadnock Shopper News, but let’s
start at the beginning….

Eric was born in Dublin and grew up in the
suburbs – or as he defines it “in limbo
between city life and country life.” He
would have preferred either to suburbia,
but the choice for country life won out 
at age 11 when a friend taught him how 
to identify birds. Since then, Eric has been
fascinated by birds and is passionate about
protecting habitat for all wildlife. 

After high school Eric followed in his
father’s footsteps and worked in the 
printing industry for 9 years, during
which time he volunteered for a number
of environmental organizations. Finally he
“cracked” in 1995 and took a sabbatical
before deciding to return to college to 
get a degree in zoology from University
College Dublin. Two highlights during his
sabbatical were driving across the Sahara
Desert and meeting his future wife. Tricia
Burt, an American on retreat in western
Ireland, was also switching careers (from
public relations to art) and they shared

much in common. They married, and when
Eric completed his degree, they moved to
New Hampshire – within range of Tricia’s
home state of Florida, but with a northern
clime more like that of Ireland.  

I asked Eric what prompted their move to
the States.  He explained that Ireland does
not share the same rich tradition of not-for-
profit organizations prevalent in the U.S.
Opportunities to work for the environment

in Ireland are fewer; the market is much
smaller and most opportunities are with
government agencies in Dublin or Brussels. 

Eric says, “I am most satisfied when I
excite folks about the natural world. It’s
important to reach a broad audience,
which I was able to do at NH Audubon.
On the other hand, I am really looking 
forward to working with the highly
focused mission of the PLC to protect open
space in the watershed – for the benefit of
people and our rural way of life as much 
as for wildlife. PLC’s work is really a gift
to the entire community. I think we can
accomplish a lot together.” 

Eric continues, “It may not be designated 
as such, but living in this part of New
Hampshire is like living in a national park.
I’ve counted more than 200 species of
birds, mammals, amphibians, and reptiles
where I live. That’s remarkable, and in part
is due to the health of our forests, rivers,
and lakes. Protecting the landscape is an
investment in our future that has an imme-
diate payoff. PLC is a resource supported
by the community for the community, and 
I am committed to helping the PLC secure
an enduring natural legacy for the region.” 

Introducing Our New Executive Director:

PLC Welcomes Eric Masterson!
by Pat Nelson

Eric pauses for a moment with his dog, Andy. 
(Photo: Pat Nelson)

One of Eric’s pet projects at NH Audubon
was improving and broadening the appeal
and reach of the raptor observatory.
Long before hiring Eric, PLC had already
planned a fall Hawk Watch at the obser-
vatory on Pack Monadnock. (See page 6
for details.)



In June, I applied for the position of Executive
Director of the PLC. I would like to tell you why.

My wife Tricia and I moved to New Hampshire
from Ireland in 1999. We had both recently

changed careers, married, and wanted our move to the States to be the last.  

We quickly made many new friends, watched with joy as their kids grew up, and felt the loss 
as others left. We befriended our oil merchant, discovered that our insurance agent shared my 
passion for soccer, and fell in love with a local farmstand. A friend with a small woodlot now sells
us our firewood.  In short, we found a community, and we put down roots.

Many things make up the fabric of a community, and the landscape is one. How many times have
you returned from a trip and crossed the Piscataquog River with a deep sense of truly coming
home?  I have a storehouse of happy memories, and the landscape is a cornerstone for many. 

This philosophy extends to my working life. The PLC focuses its efforts in the watershed adjacent
to where I live in Hancock. I often pass through PLC towns, drop in at Dodge’s in New Boston
to buy a drink, chat with folks on the porch, and watch  fishermen cast from the bridge. This is
what I have come to expect in our small, local towns – things as simple as knowing folks’ names,
buying locally, and caring for the land.

I know that PLC supporters care deeply about nature in the Piscataquog Watershed. We live in
a society ever more removed from the natural world. The PLC represents something I hold dear
– a connection to that world. I am honored to become involved at this time – cogniscent that this
is an organization with a history of accomplishment.  In many ways, what we achieve in the next
few years will be a testament to the hard work of those who brought us to where we are today.  I
am honored to follow in the footsteps of Margaret Watkins, whose dedication to the conservation
of the Piscataquog Watershed has helped to make this a place where a person would like to pause
awhile to cast a line.

When I was president of the [then] PWA, I used to pray that we would always have
Margaret Watkins as Executive Director.  Her long knowledge of the organization
and its work, her wonderful relationship with the PLC “family” of volunteers,
land donors, and financial supporters, and her amazing network of contacts in the
conservation community – how could we ever replace her!  Well, I should have
been more trusting. Margaret brought PLC to its current state as a healthy,
regional land trust with a strong board, donor base, and set of priorities for
future land protection. When she announced that the time had come for her

to leave and move on to other challenges, I realized that we had reached a point
where we could indeed manage without her. That is the greatest gift any leader

can give – to prepare the way for succession. Margaret’s interest in the
PLC continues, as does her friendship with all of us who knew and
worked with her. It is good to know that she is delighted by our choice
of a successor. In Eric Masterson we have someone who will be able
to step into the ED position, bringing his own gifts and experience,

and learning the parts of the job that are new to him. I look forward with
excitement to the next chapter in the PLC's history.

HONORING THE PAST, THE PRESENT, AND THE FUTURE:

A Testimonial from a Past President by John McCausland

FROM THE EXECUTIVE
DIRECTOR’S DESK
by Eric Masterson
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– Theodore Roosevelt
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Along relationship has led to the protection of two neighboring
farms on a historic Goffstown hill.

Paul Welch’s father bought the house and horse barn on Shirley Hill
when Paul was about two years old. The seller was Shirley Johnson,
who owned Shirley Hill House – a resort described in its brochure
as “the Saint Moritz of America.” Two years later, the Storm of
1938 took the roof off the hotel, and Mr. Welch was able to buy
more land when Mr. Johnson decided to close the resort.

Paul started working with chickens and a garden that sold vegeta-
bles when he was eight. He has worked on that land since then,
running a large dairy herd until the barn burned, dramatically, in
1966 – with the national champion bull rescued at the last moment.
Now Paul raises hay on three beautiful hilltop parcels, known for
their views to Route 128 in Massachusetts, especially from the
large granite Tipping Rocks, and views of Goffstown’s own
Uncanoonuc Mountains. Paul breeds a few horses every year and
looks after hay crops for neighbors.

Jim Shirley’s family, across the road, settled there in 1763, when
Goffstown was just two years old. Many generations have lived
and farmed there; the Shirley home is a landmark cherished by
people all over town. The history of the Shirley family is, in a way,
the history of the United States:  some members serving in the Civil
War (even a great-aunt named for Vicksburg), and some moving
west in the 1800s. Jim’s wife, Sara, now runs a produce farm
(ShirleyFarm.com) using the community-supported agriculture
(CSA) model, whereby 35 families share in the benefits and risks
of the farm and farmer, keeping their spending local and greatly 

cutting food transport. Shirley Farm is one of the
very few Bicentennial Farms in New Hampshire,
meaning it’s been in production in the same
family since before the Constitution.

In the early 1940s, Paul Welch attended the
one-room Shirley Hill School, along with Jim
Shirley’s two sisters, Mary and Connie. After
awhile working by their homes, Jim and Paul
came to see each other daily. Then Jim went off
to college and law school, lived in Deerfield for
22 years, and eventually returned to his family
home with Sara in 1993.

Paul had felt the financial squeeze on a farmer
with the rising costs of taxes, insurance, and
building maintenance. The value of land for
development was also rising, and he eventually

sold off a couple of parcels to keep his farm going. Knowing that
the clock was ticking and wanting to preserve the land, Jim and
Paul talked off and on about what feasible options might exist.
Paul had his motivations: to keep the land open and working, as
he’d always known it. And Jim had his: to protect the legacy of so
many generations of families who’d worked that land – a feeling
few of us can know.

The story gets more complicated at this point, as many groups
came together with Paul and the Shirleys to conserve 100 acres of
prime-quality working farmland, plus a 77-acre woodlot. Jim met
with Carol Hall who was a representative of both Goffstown’s
brand new Open Space Committee and the Russell Foundation,
and a bold plan emerged. Given the statewide significance of the
farm soils and the availability of local matching funds and gener-
ous landowner donations, the farms were strong candidates for
federal grant funding, administered by the NH Natural Resources
Conservation Service. About 18 months later, with the very special
efforts of the Russell Foundation and support by Goffstown’s 
officials and taxpayers, and after many twists and turns, all the
Welch fields and parts of the Shirley land are now protected by
easements held by PLC. 

Jim Shirley tells of a time long past when the two properties were
probably both part of the Shirley Farm, “and this, in its way,
reunites the old farm, forever.” 

Kelly Teevan is one of the organizers of the Friends of Goffstown
Land Conservation (FOGLC), a new citizens' group dedicated to
land conservation and education in Goffstown. You can reach Kelly
at kteevan@foglc.com or 497-5508.

PLC Helps Preserve 
Working Farmlands in Goffstown 
by Kelly Teevan

Photo: Kelly Teevan 

PLC to Attend Land Trust Alliance Rally 
Thanks in part to a grant from the Russell Foundation, Eric Masterson, PLC's new executive director, and Director of
Development Paula Bellemore will be attending the 2008 Land Trust Alliance Rally on September 18-21 in Pittsburgh, PA.
Rally, a national land conservation conference, is a key networking and training event that allows PLC to stay current with
a wide variety of land trust issues. We look forward to learning from Eric and Paula upon their return!
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Preservationists ($500 and above)
John & Kirsten Montgomery
Joshua & Hollis Young

Watershed Guardians 
($250 and above)
Helen & Mike Dutton
Richard & Sheena Floreani
Donna Mombourquette 
& Jim Denesevich
David & Amy Nieman
Dave & Karen Salerno
John & Linda Seager
Tim Taylor & Diana Cooke
Ben & Kate Taylor

Supporting Members ($100 - $249)
Tom & Kay Anderson
Scott & Laura Arvin
Susan & David Avery
Judith Badot & Ronald Cheney
Peter & Linda Berg
Michael & Sandra Boyko
Natale Brown
Andy Cadorette & Reta Chaffee
Dr. Dennis Card & Dr. Maureen McCanty
Lee Chaffee
Rhoda Shaw Clark
Winfield Shaw Clark
Catherine Shaw Clark
James & Debra Davis
Robert & Henry Dodge
Ellen Dokton
Jennifer Donofrio & David Moore
Martha & Alfie Eisenberg
Lisa Ferro
Susan Flint
Carol Foss
Robert French
Melinda Gehris & Richard Head
Ellen & Curt Goldsberry
Joan & Dana Haley
Ellen M. Hill
Verne Kaminski
Geoff & Cyndi Katz
Kirk & Judith Leoni
Innovative Natural Resource Solutions LLC
Matt & Janet Lewis
John & Donna Magee Hunter, 
Fritz & Rebecca Manson
Eric Masterson & Tricia Burt Masterson
Scott McCausland
Irving T. & Elinor M. McDowell
David & Maria Merry
Pat Ann Myers & Carolyn Sheehan
Thomas Noel & Barbara Uhl Stewart
Michael S. Palmer MD
Elizabeth Paynter
Molly A. Poole & James Hands
Lake Horace Landowners Corporation
James & Jane Raymond
Jason Reimers & Suzie Hackler
George Sanderson
Lawrence & Diane Savage
James Scott & Julie Kirklin
Mr. & Mrs. David N. Seager

Mike & Patty Shearin
David & Jillian Smith
Kristin & Brett St. Clair
Patricia A. Thompson
O. Alan & Barbara Thulander
Art & Marjorie Titus
Peter, Sandi & Nat Van Scoyoc
Margaret Venator
Lowell Von Ruden
George Watkins

Contributing Members ($50 - $99)
Maureen & William Arakelian
Peter & Judith Ashworth
Aline Birt & Ken Bevacqua
John & Korena Boyle
Herb & Rosa Bromberg
Sara Callen
Craig & Cheryl Campbell
Mary B. Clapp
Thomas & Elizabeth Clow
Andre & Mary Ellen Compagna
Rosemary & Christopher Conroy
George S. Dawson
Mike DePetrillo & Kari Lewis
Kate Doyle
Sandra & Robert DuPuis
David Erikson, Karen Broemme 
& Ellen Eberly
Lucy Gobin
Steve & Jan Griffin
Scot Heath
Maureen & John Heckman
Dorothy & Peter Helm
James & June Howe
Nancy & Tom Inui
Kathie James & Robert Stencavage
Daryl Johnson
Neal & Heleen Kurk
Dwight & Heather Lovejoy
Dick & Ann Ludders
Diane & Thomas Manson
Chester Masel
Ian & Elizabeth McSweeney
David Moffat & Carol Hall
Patricia & Richard Moore
Bessie Myhr
Greg & Ellen Neilley
James & Susanna Newsom
Janet Nixon
Donald & Ruth Normandeau
Diane Padilla & Ellen Musinsky
Tami & Michael Pelletier
Pat Place
R. Douglas Powers & Doria Harris
Hannah Proctor
Dr. Priscilla & Terje Reinertsen
Denise Rico
Randolph & Debbie Roody
Susan M. Ruggles
Judith Russell
Lillian E. Sizemore
David H. Souter
Jerry & Diana Sterling
Ronald & Julia M. Tams
Kelly Teevan & Ann Norton

William Tiffany
Steve & Jackie Tippett
Goffstown Garden Club
Susan Weiss
Barry & Lois Wicklow
Jennifer Wilson
David & Candace Woodbury

Basic Membership ($10 - $49)
Andrea Alderman
R. Leonard & Meredeth Allen
Michael Amaral & Laurie Terwilliger
Brewster & Elizabeth Ames
Julie & John Apostolos
Frances & Abigail Arnold
Bob & Cathy Arredondo
Mary E. Atwell & Nancy Frankel
Janet Barry
Barb Beers
Diane Beland
Mary Berube
Paul C. Bessey
Rev. Florent Bilodeau
Jamie Bodwell
William & Betty Lou Boisvert
Frank Bolton Jr.
Laurel Bolton
Charles & Martha Boswell
Kanta Connie Bousquet
Bill & Polly Brendle
Mr. & Mrs. Gordon Brown
Montague & Meeta Brown
Phil & Marge Bryce
Donald & Marion Buck
John & Meredith Bunting
Donald & Marjorie Burke
Jesse Butler
David Butler
Ruth T. & Joan W Carney
Marie Carothers
Don & Sarah Chapman
Peter Chickering
Cheryl Christner & Tim White
Richard C. Cilley
Thomas & Cheryl Clapp
Mark & Linda Clark
James & Marcia Clarke
Hal & Anita Conklin
Larry & Brigitte Cook
Mrs. Harriet Cope
Raymond & Lucia Cote
Catherine D’Agostino
Frederick Daggett
James & Wilma Dane
Heidi Dawidoff
Bruce Dennis
Michele Desmond & Kathleen Conroy
Kim DiPietro
Karen & Randal Dixon
Amy & Tim Doherty
William & Margaret Dolbow
Jonathan Dowst & Judith Lamont
Brian Dresser
Sheri Dumas & Phil Monastess
Donna M. & Andy Dunn
Barbara Eiermann

Bib Elliott & Verna Gregg Elliott
Forrest Esenwine
Hugh & Denyse Fairley
Erik Fey & Kathleen Rutty-Fey
Kate Fitzpatrick & Mark & Mei Xiu Brown
John & Jill Flanders
Mr. & Mrs. William G. Ford
Polly S. Freese
George & Kristi Fullerton
Andy & Wendy Fulton
Jackie Gagnon Perra
David Getzin & Selma Al-Abbas
Cindy R. Ginn
George W. Goodloe
William Gould & Marie Stanger
Douglas Gove
Jane Grant
Marilyn Greenhalge
Rob Gregg
Don & Pattie Grosso
Floyd Guyette & Mary Koon
The Hagstrom Family
Emily Hague & Jonah Erikson
Paul & Chris Hague
Jim Halla & Jeanne Ann Whittington
Jim Hamilton
Frank Hanchett
Betsy Hardwick & Jeff Tarr
Ann Harkleroad
Robin & Ben Haubrich
Joe & Sue Hayden
Ethel S. & John J. Healy
Jean Heinemann
Elliott & Alison Hersey
Sherry Hieber
Isabella Britain Hill
Laura Hollabaugh
Sirkka & Taisto Holm
George C. Holt & Deb Sellars
Andrew B. Howell
Debra & Stephen Ives
Shirley J. James
Ray James
Dr. John E. & Norma Japp
Robert Jencks
Patricia Jennings
Elizabeth Johnstone
John Kanter & Lori Sommer
Joseph & Patricia Kayal
Eugene Kelly & Brenda Lind
Susanne Kibler-Hacker
Dan King
Gerald & Christine King
Craig & Terry Knowles
Charles & Joanne Knox
Peter Kostecki
Priscilla Kunhardt & Family
Albert & Carol LaChance
J. Marcel LaFlamme & Carol Swiech
Addie Ann Lambarth
Suzanne Lamport
Evelyn Lamson
Charles & Joanne Lantz
Lois M. & Richard F. Leavitt
Robert A. & Lee LeComte
Mike Lennon
Stu & Ruth Lewin
Janet R. & Robert M. Lewis
Herbert & Deborah Little
Paul Livingston

Thanks to Our Members 
for Their Ongoing Support!
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Ken & Lyn Lombard
Eric & Pam Lorimer
Danielle M’Sadoques
Holly MacAdam
David MacEachran
Robert Macentee
Reta M. MacGregor
Jim & Tracy Machakos
George & Margaret Malette
Paul Marsh & Alice Morris
David Marshall & Connie Rakowsky
Verna Martin
Robert F. Marville Jr & Mary Lizie
John & Patricia McAllister
Denise, Jillian & Harry McCalvey
Jan McClure & Michael Lehman
Don & Martha McGinley
Marty Milkovic & Beth Bauer
Lorraine Miller
Jack & Brandy Mitroff
Robert & Margorie Moreau
Judith Morse
Shirley Mulligan
Marjorie Burgess Murphy
Oliver Mutch
Stephen Najjar
Christine & Brian Nase
George Naum
Mr. & Mrs. George Newton
Mark & Paula Nieman
Gloria Normile
Jon W. Nute
Lee Nyquist & Leslie Nixon
Dorthea O’Neil
William S. Orcutt
Jim Orr
Heidi & John Palmer

Michael Pare
H. Randall & Gail C. Parker
Elizabeth Penafiel
Graham & Pam Pendlebury
Ruth Pendlebury
Barbara Perkins
Sheila Perry
David Pierce
Thomas & Patricia Pine
Jeff & Donna Poirier
John & Louise Porter
Susan, Paul & Kyle Posluzney
Daniel Pouliot
Deanna & Michael Powell
Glenn & Charlotte Price
Eugene & Betsy Propper
Kevin & Judith Rautenberg
Bobby Reeve
Mary & John Reeves
John Rennie
Burton Reynolds
Lois Richards
Cynthia & Anthony Roberts
Gene Robinson & Mark Andrew
Karen & Michael Roy
Jason Sachs
Peter & Catherine Schuyler
Paul & Nancy Scopa
Ellery & Robin Sedgwick
Eric & Donna Seidel
Agnes Shellmer
Jeremy & Carolynne Shinn
Janet Sholl
Jay Smerekanicz P.G.
James & Joyce Smith & Chris Lippincott
Jess & Palma Smith
Joseph & Kelley Spoerl

Louis & Sandra Springer
Holly & Mica Stark
Rod & Alanna Stark
Hetty Startup
Marisa Stephens
Oscar & Elizabeth Straw
Robert & Lorraine Terry
Barbara A. Thomson
Dr. Charles Hard & Frances Townes
Wilfred & Phyllis Townsend
Joseph & Corky Trimbur
David Trumble & Linda Taylor
Susan & Bill Tucker
Burr Tupper & Mary Weiss
John Tuthill
Thomas & Christine Tyrie
Todd & Nancy Valpey
Helen T. Vanham
Katherine & Mario Vanini
Constance & Harold Varnum
Erwin & Jean Walker
Stephen Walker & Family
Margaret Watkins
Danielle Wayland
Ellie Weiss & George Carvill
Janet White
James & Sandra White
Robert & Betsy Whitman
Beth, Marty & Hope Widmayer
Fred & Marie Williams
Cynthia Wilson
Anne Window
Carolyn Woodbury
Lisa Yesse

Business Sponsors
Country 3 Corners 
& Woodbury’s Garden Center
Weare
David R. Craig, Esq., 
Attorney at Law 
New Boston
GZA GeoEnvironmental Inc. 
Manchester
Henniker Veterinary Hospital 
Henniker
MV Communications 
Manchester
New Boston Dental Care, PLLC
New Boston
Summit Communications
Weare

Chuck & Joanne Aubin
David Brooks
Jon Brooks & Jami Boyle
Philip & Virginia Brooks
Thomas & Joan Burke
Tiffany & Dennis Calcutt
Paul & Deborra Doscher
Thomas Grossman
Roger Hall
Elliot & Alison Hersey
Dr. Kathryn Kachavos
Mary Lindstrom & Guy Swenson
Jay & Dot Marden
Susan B. Martin
Kevin McLarnon & Barbara Sholl
Shirley Mulligan
Pam Nalefski
Dr. Ray Petty
Eleanor Porritt
Robert Reeve 

Keith Robinson & Lauren Warner
Caroline S. Robinson
Robert H. Rogers
Gordon & Barbara Russell
James & Sara Shirley
Lillian Sizemore
Joel & Cindy Stave
Patty Sullivan & Martin Gastrock
Lawrence & Pia Sunderland
Martha Sunderland
Guy Swenson & Mary Lindstrom
Robert & Laura Todd
Aasta Torsen & James Robb
Arthur & Roberta Walmsley
Alicia Walker
Bill Wasserman
Paul Welch
Carole & Murray Wigsten

Anonymous (2)
Roland Barnard
Wendy & Jeffrey Baron
David & Paula Bellemore
Mary Bunting-Smith*
Thomas & Joan Burke
Jed Callen & Carol Hess
Martha Colburn
Robert* & Irene Colburn
Richard Daggy*
Florence Dow* 
Alison G. Edwards
Barbara Gannon
Melissa Gervais
Bettina Hackett

M. Elizabeth Hughes
John & Anne McCausland
Joseph Millimet*
Pat Nelson
Sarah B. Patt
Pearle W. Preston
Arthur Rice
Lyn Rice
Gordon & Barbara Russell
Joel & Cindy Stave
George Thomas*
Nora & John* Tuthill
Arthur & Roberta Walmsley
Lowell Wright*

* Deceased

Piscataquog Legacy Society Members

A Very Special Thank You to These Membership Categories

PLC Lifetime Members

Piscataquog Legacy Society members have gifted land to PLC or 
have included PLC in their estate plans. For more information, 
contact Paula Bellemore at 487-3331.  

Lifetime membership is offered to those who gift all or part of 
a conservation easement to PLC – Thank you!
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Marie Carothers
Eric Masterson & Tricia Burt Masterson**
R. Douglas Powers & Doria Harris*

Welcome to 
Our New Members!
(as of August 1st)

* Contributing Member ($50)
** Supporting Member ($100)

*** Guardian Member ($250+)

AUTUMN
Walk in the Woods Events

Please register for all events at www.plcnh.org
(under Events) or call 487-3331. Walks are held

rain or shine. In the unlikely event that a walk is cancelled
due to unsafe conditions, an outgoing message will be left at 487-3331.

Hawk Watch!  
Pack Monadnock, Peterborough  ~  Saturday, September 20 

That’s right – we’re venturing out of the watershed for a very special trip.
Join other PLC friends for a hike up Pack Monadnock via the Raymond Trail
(or take the auto road, if you prefer). The hike is about 1.6 miles each way.
At the summit, a short trail leads from the parking lot to the raptor observa-
tory, inviting visitors to take in this exciting spectacle. A New Hampshire
Audubon representative staffs the summit on weekends to answer questions.  

Meet the walk leader at the carriage sheds in the center of Francestown (at
the intersection of Routes 136 & 47) at 8am. We’ll carpool to Peterborough
and plan to return around 2pm. Pack a lunch, water, camera, & binoculars,
and dress appropriately!  Rain date is Sunday, September 21.  Call 487-3331
after 5pm on Friday to see if we’ve rescheduled.

Note: If you take the auto road, admission to Miller State Park is $4 for adults
and $2 for children ages 6-11; children ages 5 and under and NH residents
over 65 are admitted free.

Hike Up Rose Mountain
Francestown/Lyndeborough  ~  Saturday, October 4

Enjoy the view! The summit of Rose Mountain offers a nearly 360-degree
view after a morning’s climb along an old logging road. Some steep sections
with loose, rocky surfaces have tricky footing, but overall the hike can be
managed by most. We’ll leave from Russell Station Road in Francestown
(follow PLC signs) at 9am, enjoy lunch on the summit (in Lyndeborough!),
and return to the trailhead at approximately 2pm. Wear sturdy shoes and
dress appropriately for the weather. (It might be chilly at the summit!) Don’t
forget lunch and your camera! 

Annual Meeting Field Trips
Saturday, October 18 

This year PLC will return to the very popular Deering Center for our annual
meeting. Watch your mailbox for our Annual Meeting flyer, including details
on field trips to local natural areas.

2008

Save the Date!

PLC Annual Meeting 

Saturday, October 18
4pm – 9pm
Join us for the annual PLC “family” 
get-together as we welcome our new 
Executive Director and celebrate our 
milestone of 4000 protected acres. 

This year’s meeting will return to the 
bucolic setting of The Deering Center, 
which was a big hit in 2005. 

Once again we will enjoy PLC’s 
traditional spaghetti feast featuring 
our “secret sauce” and the always 
“calorie-free” [tee-hee!] desserts 
provided by PLC members.  

This year’s guest speaker will be 
Howard Mansfield, author of 
5 books, including The Bones of the Earth, 
The Same Ax Twice, and In the Memory 
House.  Howard lives in Hancock with 
his wife, author Sy Montgomery, who, 
quite coincidentally, are Eric’s neighbors! 

Watch for registration information in 
a separate mailing.

Get outside and 
try something new this fall!  

Novices are always welcome, so please join us!

Sunday, September 28 ~ Bullard Hill, Francestown 
Call Gordon at 487-2994

Sunday, October 5 ~ Whiting Brook, Francestown 
Call Margaret at 774-7120 

Dates are subject to change. Call leaders to confirm.

Special Gifts
The Dunbarton Garden Club      $100.00
The Diversity Club at John Stark 
Regional High School               $300.00

Autumn 
Schedule
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Before the visitor to Weare’s Ferrin Pond ascends
the trail to pristine waters 948 feet above sea
level, there are remarkable natural resources 

to enjoy. There are also reminders of the ongoing
conservation effort that continues to this day. 

Beyond a parking area just off Mountain Road, a knoll
on the recently widened cart road descends toward 
the trail through the Town Forest to Ferrin Pond. Due
to ongoing and currently controversial power line 
construction, walkers encounter wet spots as the road
passes over Buxton Brook.

This area was classified by Professor Barry Wicklow of St. Anselm
College as an almost perfect example of a delicate wetland.
Carnivorous plants, orchids, cranberries, and other unusual species
thrive in this peatland surrounded by almost 4500 acres of 
contiguous open space. Every transect in a 1994-2004 biodiversity
inventory showed vital indicator species. This means that species
whose presence are indicative of a healthy ecosystem are alive 
and well here. Current threats to this wetland caused by human
activity are detailed in the minutes of recent Weare selectmen’s
meetings at www.weare.nh.gov.  

Beyond Buxton Brook, yellow markers on the right direct hikers up
a trail cut through the Ferrin Pond Forest by volunteers under
Gordon Russell’s direction.  In 1985 the N.H. Governor’s Council
closed a former cart road up the hill, restricting access to a footpath
from the parking area on Mountain Road to the pond. This was

consistent with the will of John S. Bartlett, born in 1881, which
allowed public access to the pond by footpath from Mountain
Road. The Council’s action ended problems created by motorcycle
gangs camping and partying on weekends, and ended years of 
confusion about vehicular access by decreeing that only the state
had the right to alter the character of the road to the pond. 

The Bartletts, a family that arrived in 1794, acquired and farmed
much of the land around the pond. Stone walls tell the story of a
century of agriculture on hillsides now reforested with hemlock
groves and mixed hardwoods. Some of these walls are believed 

to have marked pastures belonging
to the pond’s namesake, Enos
Ferrin, who lived here in the mid to
late 1700s.

A large black gum tree and a white
pine with a 145-inch circumference
highlight the trail’s flora. Woodlands
open onto a gravel beach where the
trail loops around the 40-acre pond.
Although the water depth is just
under 12 feet, it’s easy to see fish and
pipewort growing on the bottom.  

A 1991 New Hampshire Land
Conservation Investment Program
grant enabled the Town to acquire
land at the pond. In 1992 the

Conservation Commission empowered Town Forester Bobby
Reeve to negotiate land purchases on the back side of the pond.
More than 480 acres are now conserved.  When the Piscataquog
Watershed Association acquired a parcel of land abutting 
the pond in 1995 the entire shoreline became protected. The
Conservation Commission described Ferrin Pond as “…an envi-
ronmental asset, to be enjoyed and savored by those seeking to
appreciate quiet, intrinsic and unparalleled beauty.” This rare
upland pond has to be seen to be savored.

A trail guide with a map and description of natural features is
available from PLC. To find Ferrin Pond, take Route 149 west
from Route 77 in Weare. In 1.5 miles, turn left onto Perkins Pond
Road. In half a mile, turn right on Mountain Road at the cross-
roads. After a mile, watch for power lines and a small parking area
on the right with a sign that tells the history of Ferrin Pond. 

New Boston’s Yard Sale Nets $1000 for PLC!
Thanks to the leadership of Louise Robie, New Boston’s 2008 Town-Wide Yard Sale netted more than $1000 for PLC!  

This is the second year Louise has organized the event, proceeds from which are donated to 
a lucky nonprofit that has contributed to the town’s vibrant community life.  

This year PLC added to the fun by holding our own yard sale.  Members donated items that ranged from 
children’s clothing and housewares to furniture and toys.  All proceeds from these sales went directly to PLC.   

Special thanks to Gail Parker and Graham Pendlebury for all their work on the yard sale. 
We couldn’t have done it without you!

Ferrin Pond:  
A Short History of a 

Special Place
by Chris Hague

Ferrin Pond offers many opportunities 
for nature lovers and children alike! 

(Photo: Paula Bellemore)

Photo: Chris Hague
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UPCOMING EVENTS
Saturday, September 20 ~ Hawk Watch! 
Pack Monadnock, Peterborough

Saturday, October 4 ~ Hike Up Rose Mountain
Francestown/Lyndeborough

Saturday, October 18 ~ PLC Annual Meeting
Deering, The Deering Center

September 28 & October 5 ~ Keeping Track

See details inside.
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Mark Your
Calendar! 

Come meet Eric & your PLC friends at:

PLC’s 38th 

Annual Meeting

Saturday, October 18 at The Deering Center

Just Arrived:

New PLC Hats & T-shirts!
Stop by the office to get yours!


